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To plan a program for ACUTE's
annual meeting is to respond to
configurations of our discipline
which are often deeply at odds
with one another. Most
conferences gather together those
fifty or one hundred and fifty
people who share a specific
scholarly interest and expertise
and who convene in order to
discuss it undistracted and
undeterred by the preoccupations
of their colleagues. At ACUTE,
however, we must structure our
conference program around the
special interests and the
different critical approaches and
methodologies of as many of our
members as we can. Sometimes, I
have thought these last months,
this feels like navigating the
currents and counter-currents of a
large department meeting about,
let us say, revising the
curriculum. That there is a
difference, of course, becomes
obvious to me as soon as I recall
flying off to ACUTE each year with
an alacrity that I have certainly
never mustered to walk downstairs
to a department meeting.
One of the pleasures of ACUTE
for me has always been the fact
that is is a conference of college
and university teachers of English
in Canada. Recent scholarship
around issues of class , race,
postcolonialism and gender has
taught us the advisability of
acknowledging the particular and
even local conditions which give
rise to truths we think at least
general and perhaps universal.
The lesson can hardly be lost on
those of us working in Canada
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within institutional practices and
structures and intellectual
traditions derived from often
incompatible models brought from
Great Britain and the United
States . Of course, ACUTE does
provide the intellectual and
social pleasures of any generalist
conference. But what, among such
conferences, only ACUTE does for
me is to tell me where teachers
and researchers in Canada, now,
are in relation to the larger
scholarly collll!lunity around us and
to intimate where--and with what
resistance or what enthusiasm-various scholars working~ are
going.
Finally, of course, the ACUTE
conference is only as good as its
papers, the readers who evaluated
those papers, and its audiences.
This year our colleagues submitted
210 papers and proposals of which
we were able to include about 30%
on t .h e program. They came from
twenty-nine universities and
colleges and a dozen independent
scholars, with nine coming from
the Queen's English department
which evidently determined to
figure significantly in the
conference which its university is
hosting. They covered as wide a
range of topics--from Genesis B to
ecofeminism--as any of us could
imagine. These submissions, all
authorial identification removed,
were sent to two readers. Without
our many colleagues who offered to
share their research with other
ACUTE members, and without those
colleagues who gave time and
attention to reading their
proposals and papers, there would
be no ACUTE conference. On behalf
of the Association's members, I
want to thank all those who have
made such generous ~ommitments of
time and intellectual energy to
our conference by either

submitting papers or reading
submissions.
The day inexorably arrived on
which Paul Hjartarson, ACUTE's
Secretary-Treasurer, and I sat in
the Association's offices with 210
papers and proposals, and 420
readers• reports before us. It
did cross our mind that we would
be better off drowning ourselves
in the North Saskatchewan, which-some months of the year--flows
beneath our windows, than trying
to tack our way through the
temptations, the pitfalls., and the
almost certain disagreements those
papers and readers' reports
represented to anyone trying to
construct a conference program out
of them. But in January the North
Saskatchewan lends itself to
cross-country skiing more readily
than to death by water. Besides,
we wanted to keep reading.
You have the result of that
reading in the program printed in
this Newsletter. One might say
that it represents the sometimes
calculated, sometimes fortuitous,
sometimes speculative conjunction
of desire and pragmatism. We
began by heeding the most
consistent complaint of ACUTE
audiences, that people presenting
papers sometimes do not allow time
for discussion and that some make
no concessions in their de~ivery
to the fact that their audience is
listening, not reading. We
accepted only ~hose papers which
readers felt were suitable for
oral delivery. And we decided to
cut the number of papers per
session from three to two in order
to allow more time for discussion .
At the same time we increased the
number of simultaneous sessions
from three to four and decreased
the number of ekecutive panel's so ·
as to maintain the same level of
participation i .n the conference by
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ACUTE members as in previous
years.
We then tried to select the
strongest papers on the basis of
the readers• reports. Given the
number o( submissions, this meant
that nearly all the papers
selected had received favorable
reports from both readers. In the
occasional instance in which
readers• reports were so divergent
as to seem to be about different
papers, we sought a third reading.
our last effort was to select
from among the strong papers those
from which we could construct a
program that represented as nearly
as possible both the range and
quality of the submissions we
received and the declared
interests of ACUTE members. That
program also had to include two
special themes of this conference
for which submissions and plenary

papers had been invited.

One

responds to requests from the
ACUTE membership and is a series
of sessions on pedagogy. These
will address the teaching of both
writing and literature and will
take at least some of their
impetus from the plenary address
of Dr. Andrea Lunsford, a
specialist in rhetoric, on "The
Scene of Writing in the
University~" The second is a
series of sessions on "The
Violence of Representation/The
Representation of Violence" and is
related to the theme of "Women in
the Universities" which has been
adopted by all the learned
societies. That theme will also
be taken up by plenary speaker
Professor Eve Kosofsky Sedgwick in
her address on "Jane Austen and
the Masturbating Girl." And
finally, the papers in any given
session had to bear some relation
to one another.
These are, of course, a

difficult set of requirements to
reconcile in any given program,
expecially when exigencies of time
and travel funding mean acceptance
of only a small proportion of the
submissions we ' received.
Inevitably, but with very real
regret, we have had to decline
several first-rate papers. We
very much hope their authors will
submit again next year.
And finally we very much hope
that each and every member of
ACUTE will try to attend this
year's conferenc~. The program
represents some of the very best
scholarly work being done in
Canada. Its strengths (and its
weaknesses) will significantly
reflect those of the paper
presenters and of those who helped
select from among the submissions.
But ultimately the success of the
ACUTE conference depends upon each

of us in our capacity as audience- upon our willingness to engage
with the issues raised in our
colleagues• work here.
Shirley Neuman

Thinking about the Profession

1.

"Professionalism" and
Professing English
Linda Hutcheon (U of Toronto)

In the last few years many
departments have once again had
the pleasure of hiring, and some
search committees have once again
noticed a discrepancy between
Canadian- and American-trained
applicants for positions: the
latter, it seems, are frequently
more "professional" and "savvy" in
how they present themselves and
their work. This is not simply a
matter of slickness of "marketing"
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(though reading some of the
effusive, hyperbolic letters of
recommendation from south of the
border does tend to make many of
us not a little suspicious); it is
more a matter of how well
prepared--that is to say, how
professionally skilled--students
are when they graduate from our
doctoral programs. Do they know
what is expected of them both in
the profession in general and in a
job search situation in
particular? Can they present
themselves in a manner that does
justice to their abilities and
talehts? And whose responsibility
is it to see that they are aware
(and prepared) and thus not
inadvertently set up for
disappointment?
There are obviously many ways a
department can assist students
entering the profession. Through
a series of professional skills
seminars, for example, students
can be encouraged to think about
presenting conf~rence papers or
publishing articles, yes, but even
more importantly, they can be
given advice from senior
colleagues about how best to about
doing this. I stress this because
too often students feel they must
rush into print (or "voice")--and
some are sorry after, for they
have not thought about (or been
helped to think about) the
difference between a publishable
paper and a course essay, for
example. We can help promote more
competent and more appropriate
scholarly presentations that will
be of benefit both to the students
and to the quality of our
conferences and journals in
general.
In addition to this, seminars
of another kind might offer more
practical advice for those about
to enter the job market--advice

about setting up a CV, writing a
letter of application, choosing
referees, selecting writing
samples, preparing an oral
presentation, getting ready for an
interview. If the department has
a "placement officer", then this
could possibly be done on an
individual level and perhaps
practice interviews could be
arranged.
This assistance is not merely a
matter of promotion or packaging;
it is a matter of preparing our
future colleagues and the future
of our profession. This suggests
another line of advice we are in a
good position to offer. Much
could be gained from a series of
seminars or even an informal
discussion (with a variety of
colleagues) on exactly what is
involved in professing English-teaching, university service,
research, professional service
(associations, journals), peer
review (at all levels), and so on.
Many students think that the job
to which they are heading is
basically graduate school with
more money, and therefore they are
shocked when they take their first
position, and increasingly upset
as the years go on and the demands
upon them multiply. We all tend
to see institutions through our
personal experiential filters: if
what you have done is to attend
graduate classes for a few years
and then write a thesis, while
perhaps teaching one course, then
it is not at all surprising that
you will not know about all the
committee meetings, letters of
recommendation, essay and thesis
supervisions, university and
association service demands--not
to mention two or, more
frequently, three course
preparations, often for large
classes and with no marking help.
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All of this and you are expected
to publish as well in your first
years of teaching in order to get
tenure! It comes as no surprise
that our junior colleagues
sometimes feel stressed,
overworked, and even depressed
about the profession. A more
realistic sense of what is in
store would help somewhat
(expecially in making crucial
decisions about time deployment);
the assurance that you will
survive and live to tell about it
might help even more. This is the
kind of collegial support and
professional preparation that
every graduate department can
(and, I would argue, should) offer
its graduating students--for their
good and for our own.

broadening and consensus
continued, I felt increasingly
directed, encouraged, led towards
tfie "good." Instructed in the
avoidance of "greater perils."
Missionized. And less than
agreeable.
Acknowledging that agreement
with the column's opinion was
neither required nor expected, I
nonetheless was disturbed by the
sense that beyond agreement lay
diminished options. In the end,
having been led to consider the
possibility of inclusion
elsewhere, among the alienated
perhaps, or "the powers that be"
even, I was left contemplating,
yet again, whether consensus
necesarily mandates a discourse of
exclusion.
Susan J. Warwick (York)

ACUTE members respond (to this
column and to other matters):

2. Dear Professor Neuman,
Thank you for confirming that
"There is no circumstance in
which, for ACUTE, 'a college is
not a university'," and,
therefore, college teachers are
welcome members of ACUTE.
This appropriate taxonomy for
ACUTE is, however, not generally
reflected in usage: the
distinction between college and
university is a matter of
scrupulous observance in the
pecking orders of much academe.
Imagine if you were a college
teacher subject to such
distinctions, if only in your own
imagination, and were told by a
group of university professors
that for their purposes there is
no distinction. It would be good.
But also because you know there is
a distinction, would it not feel a
bit like being told by a group of
men "we know you're a woman, but
as far as we're concerned you're
included with the men--under the
genderic term 'man'."

1. Given that ACUTE's new
masthead logo was designed to
represent an associational
identity of absent consensus
concerning the constitution of
knowledge, I was struck and
troubled by a sense that, beneath
it, a rhetoric of consensual
positioning was assumed. Such
rhetoric was most apparent in the
"Thinking ~bout the Profession"
column (September, 1990), but was
not confined, in my reading, to
that location. In the column I
was entreated to support both a
broadening of ACUTE's constitutional aims to include greater
participation, collectively and
individually, in public policy
debates so as to influence their
course, and a search for consensus
on various issues raised in these
debates. As the play between the
individual and the collective, the
I and the we, the me and the us,
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So I propose ACUTE keep its
acronym but change its name to
Association of College and
University Teachers of English in
. . • well, you name it. Dawson
College, McGill, Bishop's, Vanier,
John Abbott, Concordia, Champlain,
UQAM, Universite de Montreal, etc.
aren't going to be in Canada for
long, so why not change the name
to dispense with this problem as
well.
With the effective addition of
college teachers, ACUTE could be a
much more powerful group in
lobbying for the concerns of
teachers of English with whatever
new order of government may emerge
and also in helping us to profess
our discipline. Let the name
change be a motion for the next
annual meeting.
Yours sincerely, well, nearly,
Victor Yelverton Haines {Campus
rep. for ACUTE, Dawson College)

"Thinking about the Profession" is
a regular feature of t h e ~
Newsletter. We invite submissions
from our membership on any topic
of concern to the profession.
They should be written in a
vigorous and engaging prose, and
should be clear-thinking and
stimulating. And they should be
no longer than two double-spaced
pages. We also invite brief,
cogent responses to the writers of
"Thinking about the Profession."
These will be selected and edited
for publication with an eye to the
limitations of space on one hand,
and to maintaining the integrity
of the writers• views and a
representation of a range of views
on the other hand. Both
submissions for the next
Newsletter and responses to this

month's "Thinking about the
Profession" should reach the ACUTE
office by June 15 .

Results of th• CACE/ACUTB
Questionnaire on Hiring, 1990-91
Those attending last year's
meetings in Victoria may recall
that the results of a hiring
questionnaire were presented at
ACUTE's AGM. The data were
gathered from 26 completed
questionnaires sent out early in
1990 to 60 English department
heads in Canada. One purpose of
the survey was to ascertain
whether the recent hiring thaw was
becoming the long-hoped-for hiring
boom. The figures indicated that
any expected boom might well be
mythical. Because the results
were alarming and also because too
few departments had been
represented, additional
information was requested. During
the summer and fall of 1990,
therefore, department heads who
had not had the opportunity to
complete the first questionnaire
were asked again to do so (and
those who had responded the first
time were asked to update their
information on future hiring). A
further 16 questionnaires were
completed for a total of 42 out of
a possible 60 departments. The
trends that were suprising or
alarming in the interim report
have only been confirmed by the
additional data.
The 16 page questionnaire has
four parts: Recent Hiring, 198790; Non-Tenure Track Employment;
Future Hiring, 1990-95; Potential
Applicants. The full report will
be presented at ACUTE's AGM in
Kingston. For now, I would like
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to present some of the more
startling figures so that ACUTE
members will have time to consider
them well in advance of the AGM.
Where figures do not add up, it is
because not all questions were
answered by all chairs.
1 . Recent Hiring
1987-90: tenure-track
appointments made during this
period were 140, an average of
4 6 • 7 per year •
Among tenure-track appointments, 54 were men and 82 were
women. 5 appointments were of
persons from a visible minority.
No native or disabled persons were
reported as being appointed.
The areas in which appointments
were most frequently made were the
following: 19th century (Victorian
and Romantic)--17; Canadian--11;
Renaissance--11; 20th century--9;
American--8; 18th century--8;
Medieval--8.
2. Non Tenure-track Employment
41 departments reported 388 non
tenure-track (NTT) employees 3
years ago. Average: 9.46 NTT per
department.
40 departments reported 444.5
NTT employees in 1989-90.
Average: 11,01 per department.
NTT instructors teach a varying
percentage of total department
teaching--from 21 to 65%. The
average is 25.7% of teaching per
department.
Future Hiring
Number of tenure-track
appointments anticipated during
the 1990-95 period:
1990-91 : 48 ·
1991-92: 40
1992-93: 26 [+11 over 5 years)
1993-94: 30
1994-95: 27
Total: 182
Average: 36.4 per year
The areas in which prospective
J,

appointments are to be made
include the following: canadian-20; Critical Theory--14;
Renaissance--14; 18th century--12;
Rhetoric and Composition--11; 19th
century--11; American--10; Drama-9; Medieval--9; 20th century--8;
Romantics--8; Post-Colonial
(Commonwealth)--8.
4. Potential Applicants
19 graduate programmes and one
prospective graduate programme
answered this part of the
questionnaire.
Now: total number of Ph.D.
students: 619 + 30 part-time.
Of this total, 268 (+18 parttime) are women. Also, among
these are 22 persons from a
visible minority and 3 disabled
persons. No native persons were
reported as being Ph.D . students.
Recent past (1987-90): total
number of Ph.D. graduates were 188
(85 men, 103 women), including 12
from a visible minority. 56% of
these graduates were teaching at a
university, but only 12 . 8% were
reported as holding tenure-track
positions.
Estimated number of Ph.D.
graduates over the next 5 years:
1990: 74
1991: 89
1992: 97
1993: 98
1994: 93
Total: 451
Of course, the easiest response
to the above figures is
scepticism. Members of the
Professional Concerns Committee
who have seen the results have
variously expressed suprise,
shock, disbelief, and upset, and
the same feelings will no doubt
characterize the reaction of other
ACUTE members. Rather than write
the results off as the produc t of
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pessimistic chairs under the
influence of gloom-peddling deans
or of unqualified humanists
attempting statistical studies,
however, we ought to consider a
few of the possible conclusions
the statistics suggest (and
omitting, for the moment, matters
to do with gender);
1. If the number of established
appointments is even generally
accurate, Canada .111ay be producing
too many Ph.D.s in the field of
English Studies [the report takes
no account of Canadians studying
in the U.S. or overseas, of
Canadians holding post-doctoral
awards, or of job seekers
currently employed as sessionals
or part-time instructors);
2. Projected hiring activity
for 1990-95 appears to have slowed
relative to 1987-90.
3. Departments appear to be
increasingly reliant on non
tenure-track employees, and this
trend appears likely to continue
and perhaps to grow;
4. At the level of graduate
students, the proportion of
pe_r sons who are from visible
minorities, who are disabled, or-especially--who are native is
extremely low.
Complete results will be
presented in Kingston. Please
consider any practical suggestions
you can make so that ACUTE can
respond sensibly to implications
arising from the data. One
conclusion I would draw is that
monitoring the hiring situation
should be a permanent feature of
ACUTE's professional mandate.
David Kent (Centennial College,
Chair, Professional Concerns
Committee)

1991 Conference News
Conference Program
(PS=Policy studies Building
McC=Macintosh-Corry Hall)

SUNDAY.

MAY 26

10:45-12:00

Plenary Session:
Moderator: Shirley Heuman
(President, ACUTE)
Speaker: Eve Kosofsky Sedgwick
(Duke)
"Jane Austen and the Masturbating
Girl"
12:00-2:00

English studies in Canada
Editorial Board Meeting
Ban Righ Hall, Dean's High Table
2:00-3:15

1. Canadian Literature
PS-334
Moderator: Sandra Djwa (SFU)
Donna Pennee (McGill)
"Coming out in Timothy Findley's
Novels: The Emergence of a
Revisionist (Feminist? Lesbian?)
Politics"
Reinhold ~ramer (Manitoba)
"Gender Trans-substantiation:
Alibi for the Male"
2. Shakespeare
PS-448
Moderator: Tony Dawson (UBC)
Karen Bamford (Toronto)
"From Eva to Ave: The Sexual
Typology of Pericles"
Anne Russell (Trent)
"'Do I Stand There?': Recognition
and Identity in Twelfth Night"
3. Modern Literature
PS-554
Moderator: Jo-Ann Wallace
(Alberta)
Bonnie Hall (Queen's)
"Tracing 'the unsaid and the

9
unseen of culture'"
Paul Tieaaen (WLU)
"Women, Modernism, and the
Politics of Film"
4. Towards an Ecological Vision:
Nature and Animals in Modern
McC-D216
Literature
Organizer: Marion Scholtmeijer
(SFU)
Moderator: Margery Fee (Queen's)
Marian Scholtmeijer (SFU)
"Ethics and Animals in Modern
Fiction"
Rebecca Raglon (York)
"Fact and Fiction: The Development
of Ecological Form in Peter
Matthiessen•s Far Tortuga and The
Snow Leopard"
·
3:30-,:,s

1, Milton
PS-334
Moderator: Paul Stevena (Queen's)
Derek Wood (St. Francis Xavier)
"Intertextuality and Indeterminacy
in Milton's 'Samson Agonistes'"
Paul Brophy (Queen's)
"'A storm Blowing From Paradise•:
Paradise Lost a.nd the Pastoralism
of Empire"

..
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2. Victorian Literature
PS-448
Moderator: TBA
Alan Boyd (Toronto)
"Writing 'the individual life':
Nightingale's 'Cassandra'"
Margaret Linley (Queen's)
"Working with a Vengeance:
Representation and Publication in
Christina Rossetti's Maude"
3, Special Session: Political
Directions in Popular Culture
organizer and Moderator: Sandra
Tome (Toronto)
PS-554
Kim Ian Michasiw (York)
"Elvis Dies But Fails to
Disappear: Popular Culturalism and
Popular Fantasy"
Nicola Nixon (Toronto)

'"Jacking-in' to the Matrix:
Metaphors of Male Performance
Anxiety in Cyberpunk Fiction"
Ann Wilson (York)
"The Female Dick and the Crisis of
Heterosexuality"
4. Modern Literature
McC-D216
Moderator: Patricia Rae (Queen's)
Sheila Rabillar4 (UWO)
"Gertrude stein at Play: The AntiPatriarchal Freedoms of Her
Theatre"
Victor Li (Dalhousie)
"T. s. Eliot and the Language of
Hysteria"
Patricia Brace (Queen's)
IIReading in the Cave: Bloom as
Reader and Molly as Text in
•calypso'"
5:00-6:15

Dunning Hall

Executive Panel: Women in the
Universities: Making Constructive
Changes
Organizer and Moderator: Shirley
NeWDan (President, ACUTE)
Panelists: Susan Brown (Graduate
Studies, Alberta); Barry Cameron
(Professor of English, UNB); Mary
Wilson Carpenter (Professor of
English, Queen's; Member, MLA
Caucus on Women); Patricia
Clements (Professor of English and
Dean of Arts, Alberta)
,:30-8:00 Wallace Hall Dining Room
ACUTE Wine and Cheese Party

Watson Hall 517
ACUTE Theory Group Discussion
Text: Chapters J and 4 of Diana
FUss, Essentially Speaking
(Rout~edge, 1989): "Monique
Wittig's Anti-Essentialist
Materialism" and "Luce Irigaray•s
Language of Essence"

a:00-10:00
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MONDAY, KAY 27th

Le Guin•s 'The New Atlantis"'

9:15-10:30
1. The Representation of Violence/
The Violence of Representation
PS-334
Moderator: Paul Hjartareon
(Secretary-Treasurer, ACUTE)
Lin4a Butcheon (Toronto)
"Image Race Text"
Lorraine Kooistra (McMaster)
"Laurence Housman's Illustrations
to Christina Rossett·i • s 'Goblin
Market'"
2. Old and Middle English PS-448
Moderator: George Clark (Queen's)
John Moffatt (Queen's)
"Commandment and Interpretation:
The Ironic Deployment of Certain
Heroic Conventions in Genesis 8 11
Jaaea Hoble (UNB)
"Patronage, Politics, and the
Figure of King Arthur in Geoffrey
of Monmouth, Wace, and Layamon"
3. Eighteenth-century Literature
PS-554
Moderator: Peter Sabor (Queen's)
Anne NcWhir (Calgary)
"Swift's Two Corinnas and
Elizabeth Thomas: Naming the
Eighteenth-Century Woman Writer"
Davi4 Hansley (McGill)
"Richardson's Penknife Scene:
Violence, Melodrama, Role
Reversal, and the 'Sublime •
Clarissa"

.

4 . Popular Fiction
McC-D216
Moderator: Robert Hartin
(Concordia)
Mary Chapman (Cornell)
"The Sentimental Gaze in The
Blithedale Romance and The Power
of Sympathy"
Christopher Petty (Red River
College)
"The Shadow of the Dome of
Pleasure: Kubla Khan and Ursula K.

10:45-12:00
1 . Pedagogy
PS-334
Moderator: Len Pin4lay
(Saskatchewan)
Ashok Mathur (Calgary)
"Restless Pedagogy on the
Reservation"
Aruna Srivastava (UBC)
"Stealing Stories Still? Teaching
'Native Literature'"
2. Romantic Poetry
PS-448
Moderator: Hark Jones (Queen's)
Elizabeth McKim (York)
" ' An Epicure in Sound': Coleridge
on the Scansion of Verse"
Ran4i Patterson (Waterloo)
"'Weave a Circle Round Him
Thrice•: The Preface to 'Kubla
Khan' as Parergon"
3. Special Session: Re-writing the
American Renaissance
PS- 554
Organizer and Moderator: Thomas
Carmichael (UWO)
Michael Zeitlin (UBC)
"Father-Murder and Father-Rescue:
The Allegories of Donald Barthelme
and Nathaniel Hawthorne"
Eric Savoy (Calgary)
"'Filial Duty•: (En)gendering the
Discourses of Surveillance in The
Scarlet Letter"
4. canonicity
McC-D216
Moderator: Connie Rooke (Guelph)
Tracy Ware (Bishop's)
"A Little Self-Consciousness is a
Dangerous Thing: A Response to
Robert Leeker"
Trevor Ross (Toronto)
"Making Allowances: Why the Real
Problem with Canons is not
Canonicity"
12:00-2:00
PS-448
1. Meeting of College I nstructors
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2.

Meeting of ACUTE Executive
Faculty Club Green Room

PS-334
Initial meeting of a new Learned
Society on Bibliotherapy .
Organizer: Joseph Gold (Waterloo)
1:00-2:00

2:00-3:15

1, Pedagogy
PS-334
Moderator: Gail Oaachoff (Sask.)
Deborah Boven (Ottawa)
"Teaching Literature: Creative
Writing as Critical Response"
Judith Herz (Concordia)
"The (Re)Production of the
Teaching Subject, or The Value of
Anachronism, or The Heuristics of
Nostalgia, or Everything Old is
llev Again"
2. Eighteenth-Century Literature
Moderator: TBA
PS-448
Barbara Darby (Queen's)
"Love, Chance and the Arranged
Marriage: Lady Mary Rewrites
Marivaux••
Haney Johnson (McGill)
"The English Jacobin Novelists on
The Family, Property, and The Law11

Fischlin (Trent)
David Clark (McMaster)
"Hearing the 'Still Incompletely
Spoken Word': Derrida, Heidegger,
and Schelling's Philosophical
Inquiries into the Nature of Human
Freedom"
Toby Foshay (Victoria)
"Apophasis, Differance,
Resentment"
Dunning Hall
Plenary Session:
Moderator: Michael Moore (WLU)
Speaker:
Andrea Lunsford (Ohio state)
"Scenes for Writing in the
University"
3:30-4:45

s:oo-6:oo

Watson 517
Reading (co-sponsored by ACQL)
Janetta Turner Hospital

Watson 517
Informal meeting of graduate
students
6:00-8:00

Victoria Hall, Upper
Common Room
Principal's Reception
5:00-1:00

Donald Gordon Centre
Cash Bar (6:30-7:30)
and Banquet (dinner at 7:30)
Guest of Honour: A.C. H&lllilton
(Queen's)
6:30-10:00

3. Special Session: Place and
Displacement in Homosexual Texts
PS-554
Organizer: Peter Schvenger (Mount
Saint Vincent)
Moderator: Lesley Higgins (York)
Richard Dellamora (Trent)
"E. M. Forster and The Sexual
Politics of Greek Studies"
Philip Roldan (UBC)
"The Empty Sign of 'The Painted
Veil'"
Heather McXend (Queen's)
"The Desert as Erotic Metaphor in
the Lesbian Literary Imagination"
4. Special Session : Negation
Theory
MCC-0216
Organizer and Moderator: Danial

TUESDAY, MAY 28th
t:15-10:30

1. Executive Panel: Pedagogy
PS-334,
Organizer and Moderator:
Marjorie Garson (Toronto )
Jill Matus (Toronto)
"Politically Correct/Pedagogically Concerned: Negotiating
'-isms' in the Classroom"
Paul Stevens (Queen's)
"Defarniliarizing Paradise Lost"
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2. The Representation of Violence/
The Violence of Representation
Moderator: TBA
PS-448
Janice Williamson (Alberta)
11
• I
Peel Myself out of My Skin' :
Reading Don't: A Woman's Word"
Jeanne Perreault (Calgary)
"'signified by pain':
Body/Politics"
3. Sixteenth-Century
PS-554
Moderator: Blizabeth Harvey (UWO)
Paul Milton (Queen's)
"In/appropriate attire: Sexual
Transformation and Politics in
Sidney's New Arcadia"
Janet MacArthur (Okanagan College)
"Cleopatra's Monument: The
Critique of Martial Heroism in
Mary Sidney's The Tragedy of
Antony"

4 . Moderns
McC-0216
Moderator: TBA
Charles Ferrall (Toronto)
"Wyndham Lewis and Fascism"
Lesley Biggins (York)
"Medieval master- narratives and
the roots of Ezra Pound's fascism"
10:45-12:00
1. Pedagogy
PS- 334
Moderator: Judith Hers (Concordia)
Henry Hu!>ert (Cariboo College)
"Idealism and the Withering of
College Rhetoric"
aobert Xoore (New Brunswick)
"This lMplication of Others:
Feminism, Research and the Problem
of Teaching in a Discipline of
One's Own"

2. Old and Middle English
PS-448
Moderator: Melissa Purrow
(Dalhousie)
Glenn Burger (Alberta)
"'I wol no lenger pleye / with
thee•: Kissing the Pardoner's
Feminized Body"
Goldie Morgentaler (McGill)

"The Mystery that Disenchants:
sexuality and the Supernatural in
Child's Monster Ballads"
3. Special Session: Journalism and
Literature
PS-554
Organizer and Moderator:
Stephen Brown (Trent)
Judy Adamson (Dawson College)
"Fact and Fiction in Graham
Greene"
Barbara Leckie (Berkeley)
"'Columns of Scandal' : Narratives
of Infidelity in the Newspaper and
the Novel in Victorian London"
Beil Reynolds (Kingston Hhi9=
standard)
"Journalism and Literature"
4. Panel Co-Sponsored with ACQL
and CACLALS : Woman, Native, Other
Dunning Hall
Moderator: Diana Brydon
(President, ACQL)
Lenore Keeshig-Tobias (Writer)
Karlene Bourbese Phillip (Writer)
Aruna Srivastava (UBC)
Dunning Hall
Plenary-in-Progress
Moderator: Shirley New.an
(President, ACUTE)
Speaker:
Len Pindlay (Saskatchewan)
"The Future of the Subject"
2:00-3:15

l:lo-,:oo

Dunning Hall

5130-6:30

Stirling Hall
Auditorium 3

Annual General Meeting

1. Reading

(co-sponsored with ACQL and
CACLALS)
Karlene Nourbese Philip
Gail Scott
Lola Lemire Tostevin
2 . Workshop: Getting Published
PS-334
Douglas Wurtale (Editor, Eng l i s h
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Studies in Canada)
Linda Hutcheon (Toronto}
6:30-7:30 (following reading)
Ban Righ Hall Fireside Room
ACOL Reception
7:30-9:30
Watson 517
ACUTE Theory Group Discussion
Texts: Michael Lynch, "Last
Onsets: Teaching with AIDS," in
Profession 90 (MLA); and Constance
Penley, "Teaching in Your Sleep:
Feminism and Psychoanalysis," in
Cary Nelson, ed., Theory in the
Classroom (U of Illinois P, 1986).

Adventure'"
Lisa Surridge (Toronto)
"' Playing out the Play' :
Theatricality and Female Deviance
in Wilkie Collins' No Name"
4. Modern Fiction
McC-D216
Moderator: TBA
Haney Batty (Alberta)
"'Not a story to pass on': Toni
Morrison Re-memories Go Down,
Moses"
Robert Holton (Okanagan College)
"Bearing Witness: Toni Morrison's
Song of Solomon and Beloved"
10:45-12:00

9:00-12100

Victoria Hall
Upper Common Room

ACUTE Cash Bar
WEDNESDAY, KAY 29th
9:15-10:30

1. The Representation of Violence/
The Violence of Represenation
PS-334
Moderator: Sherrill Grace (UBC)
Terry Goldie (·Y ork)
''Fear and Temptation After Oka"
Asha varadharajan (Memorial)
"Re-presenting the Subaltern: The
Violence of identity"
2. Canadian Literature
PS-448
Moderator: Prank Davey (UWO)
Susan Billingh&Jll (Queen's)
"bp Nichol's The Martyrology as
Necessary Fiction: Sacred Writing,
Pataphysics, and the strategies of
Deconstruction"
Pauline Butling (Alberta College
of Art)
"The Politics of Pronouns"

3. Victorian Literature
PS-554
Moderator: TBA
Kate Lawson (WLU)
"Lack, Castration, and the Female
Body in Browning's 'Balaustion's

1. Canadian Literature: The
Literary Institution
PS-334
Moderator: Carole Gerson (SFU)
Julie Beddoes (Saskatchewan)
"Changing Moodie: Author
Constructions in a Canadian
'Classic'"
Robert Nunn (Brock)
"Marginality and English-Canadian
Theatre"
2. seventeenth-Century Literature

PS-448
Moderator: Terry Sherwood
(Victoria)
Katherine Acheson (Toronto)
"The Lawful Wife: Frances Howard
and the Jacobean Gender
Controversy"
Richard Hillman (York)
"Killing (a Woman) with Kindness:
Duplicitous Intertextuality and
the Domestication of Romance"
3. Nineteenth-Century American
Literature
PS-554
Moderator: Deborah Esch (Toronto)
Priscilla Walton (Lethbridge)
"'There had to be some way to show
the difference•; Authorial
Presence and Supplementarity in
James' 'The Private Life"'
Helen Hoy (Minnesota)
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"Homotextual Duplicity in Henry
James' 'The Pupil'"
12:15-5:30 Faculty Club Boardroom
ACUTE Executive Meeting
2:00-5:15
PS-334
Joint Session with CCLA:
Northrop Frye and contemporary
Literary Theory
Moderator: Peter Hesselred
(Toronto)
Alvin Lee (Mcmaster): "Northrop
Frye: Identity not Negative"
Jonathan Hart (Alberta): "Northrop
Frye: His Place in current
Literary Theory"
Joseph Adamson (McMaster):
"Northrop Frye: The Semiotic
Implications of His Work"
Bleanor cook (Toronto): "Anatomies
and Confessions"
A.C. Hamilton (Queen's): Northrop
Frye in Relation to contemporary
Cultural Criticism"
Respondent: Ian Balfour (York)
2:00-5:30 Three Joint Sessions
with CWSA:
1. 2:00-4:oo women and Literature
McC-0216
Moderator: Joyce Forbes (Lakehead)
Aaha varadbarajan (Memorial)
"The Restoration of Agency and
Accountability to the Practice and
Profession of Critical Theory"
Bora Stovel (Alberta)
"Feainist Fables in Drabble's
Fiction"
Kathleen Jtella
"Politics and/or Poetry" The
Literary Heritage of Quebec
Feminists, A Propitious Encounter
and/or Dutiful Dilemma?!'
Marjorie Stone (Dalhousie)
"A Handmaid's Tale: Erasing
'Elizabeth' from Literary History"
2. 4:00-5:30
McC-0216
Pedagogical Approaches to Minority
and Marginal Women's Literature

Moderator: Gillian de Gannes
Andrea Worrell and Fabienne
Pierre-Jacques (Collective of
Black Women and McGill Centre for
Research on Women)
"Black Women and Writing in
Canada"
Priscilla Walton (Lethbridge)
"'We Come Here to be Dancin':
Teaching Shange's 'Sassafras,
Cypress and Indigo'"
Heather Jonea· (Mount Allison)
"Gender and Genre: Pedagogica.l
Possibilities in 19th Century
English-Canadian Drama by Women"
Susan Shenk (UWO)
"'Ah Ain't satisfied Wid Mahself
No Mo': Hurston's 'Their Eyes Were
Watching God' in Mixed Gender and
Women-Only Classrooms"
Belen Boy (Minnesota)
"'Reading from the Inside out•:
Teaching Jeanette Armstrong's
Slash"
3. 4:00-5:30 Issues of Gender and
Genre in the Reading/Writing of
Adolescent Girls
McC-D207
Moderator: Marie-Francine Jordan
. (Dawson)
Claudia Kitchell (McGill)
"Theoretical Perspectives on
Issues of Gender and Genre in the
Reading and Writing of Adolescent
Girls"
Blena cincik
"Working out Relationships: A
Theme in the Reading of Adolescent
Girls"
Patricia Masur
"The Role of Journals and
Narratives in the Writing ot
Adolescent Girls"
Conference Special Events
ACUTE Banquet
At this year's annual banquet,
ACUTE will be honoring one of its
best-known and best-loved teachers
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and scholars, Professor A.C.
(Bert) Hamilton from Queen's. All
ACUTE members are invited to
gather to "roast & toast ..
Professor Hamilton at 7:30 on
Monday, May 27th in the Donald
Gordon Centre. Tickets for this
happy occasion can be purchased by
sending $25.00 to ACUTE. The
banquet will be preceded by a cash
bar from 6:30-7:30.
The ACUTE Theory Discussion Group
will meet on Sunday and Tuesday
evening at the conference (see the
conference programme for details).
For the first session the
organizers, Priscilla Walton
(Lethbridge) and David Leahy
(Concordia), have chosen "Monique
Wittig's Anti-essentialist
Materialism .. and "Luce Irigaray•s
Language of Essence" which are the
third and fourth chapters of Diana
Fuss's Essentially Speaking,
Routledge, 1989. For the second
session they've chosen Michael
Lynch's .. Last Onsets: Teaching
with AIDS" in Profession 90, and
Constance Penley•s .. Teaching in
your Sleep: Feminism and
Psychoanalysis," which is in Cary
Nelson's Theory in the Classroom,
U of Illinois Press, 1986.
Because of the copyright laws,
they ask that everyone obtain
his/her own copies. They will
have some copies available at the
Learneds, but they cannot readily
be handed out at the ACUTE desk.
Inaugural Meeting of the
Association for Bibliotherapy in
Canada
Bibliotherapy is the use of
reading (for our purposes, fiction
and poetry) for mental health. In
this discipline, which connects
closely to the reader response
branch of critical theory,
literature is seen as a useful and

usable agent in assisting people
to manage life issues,
relationships, personal growth &
identity formation, trauma
experience, aging, grief,
disability and a host of personal
& social problems.
I am proposing the formation of
a multj-disciplinary association
for our mutual support and
development. Such an association
would produce a newsletter,
sponsor conferences, workshops and
lectures and perhaps aim one day
for a journal and membership in
the Learneds.
I expect to interest teachers
of literature, mental health care
professionals, social workers,
librarians and others who see the
connection between literature and
life as we live it.
Please join me in Kingston on
Monday, May 27th, 1:00-2:00 in
Rooa 334, Policy Studies Building,
Queen'• University, for an
inaugural meeting.
(Joseph Go l d )
AGM: Proposed Changes to the
constitution of ACUTE
The Executive, responding to
requests from the ACUTE
membership, will be bringing
forward motions to amend the ACUTE
constitution in order to: 1) add a
graduate student member to the
Executive; 2) change the name of
the society to the Associati on of
Canadian College and University
Teachers of English; and 3)
require that names of persons the
Executive might nominate as
members-at-large be solicited from
the membership by means of a
notice in one of the first-term
Newsletters. Please plan to
attend and vote!!
snafus to take note of:
The Learned Societies Secretariat
hired a mailing service which has
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proven slow and downright
incompetent about getting
registration forms out. If you
have not received a registration
package, please contact the ACUTE
offi ce (FAX: 403.492,8142; Phone:
403.492.7845) to have one sent.
Hotel bookings are scarce in
Kingston . If you prefer a hotel
to dormitory accommodation, you
should book soon. Please note
that the phone number given in the
registration package for the
Fireside Inn (Best Western Hotels)
is incorrect; the correct number
is 1.800.528,1234.

Calls for Papers
Signature: A Journal of Theory and
Canadian Literature is soliciting
manuscripts on any topic relating
critical theory to literature,
film, feminist studies, and other
cultural discourses, especially
Canadian literature and culture.
Reviews and responses are also
welcome. Manuscripts may be in
either French or English . .
A special issue on Northrop
Frye will be published this year.
We welcome any manuscript
submissions regarding this noted
Canadian theorist for our memorial
issue.
All manuscripts should be
submitted in duplicate, and be
accompanied by an SASE. Software
submissions are preferred and
should follow the MLA Style
Manual. Please send manuscripts
and other communications to:
Signature, Department of English,
University of Victoria, Box 1700,
Victoria, B.C. VSW 2Y2, Canada.
One year subscription (two
issues): individuals $16;

institutions $40.
Theoretical Discourse in the
Canadian Intellectual community:
September 24-27, 1992.
The purpose of this conference is
to provide an account of the state
of theoretical discourse in Canada
circa 1992. We intend to examine
the cognitive structures of our
scientific and disciplinary
practices. We invite scholars to
address the key components of the
knowledge they produce and disseminate--that is, the categories of
thought and the analytical and
theoretical bases underlying our
scientific practices.
Major fields of interest:
social space; ethics
(empirical/normative/ critical
theory); social differences;
personality/individuation;
institutions/institutionalisation .
We would appreciate receiving
your suggestions for sessions,
papers, presentations and other
events that will, together,
provide a comprehensive treatment
of theoretical discourse in
Canada. Deadline to submit
proposals: May 15, 1991. For
information: The Association for
Canadian Studies, Box 8888 1
Station A, Montreal, Quebec HJC
JPS; tel: (514) 987 - 7784; FAX:
(514) 987-8210.

Announcements
SSHRCC ! ! !
ACUTE will apply in June for its
next three-year grant from SSHRCC.
This is partly a numbers game: how
much we receive is decisively
affected by how many we are. If
you have not renewed your
membership for 1991, PLEASE HELP
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OUT BY DOING SO NOW RATHER THAN
LATER. Your membership now will
earn us funding from SSHRCC!

I
J

l

MLA
The President of the MLA,
Professor Mario Vald~s
(Comparative Literature, Toronto)
has asked Canadian scholars to
advise him as to how MLA might
better serve its Canadian members.
If you have ideas on this score,
please drop a line either to
President Vald~s himself or to the
ACUTE office.
Edwardian Theatre conference
Co-sponsored by the University of
Victoria and UBC, a major
conference on this subject will be
held at Dunsmuir Lodge, near
Victoria, 26-29 Sept. 1991.
Speakers will include Peter
Bailey, Tracy Davis, Joseph
Donohue, David Mayer and George
Rowell • . For further information
please write to Michael Booth,
Chair, Department of Theatre,
University of Victoria, Box 1700,
Victoria, B.c. V8W 2Y2.
The Second International Women
Playwrights Conference, titled
"Voices of Authority," will be
held in Toronto May 17-20, 1991.
Among the 100 playwrights
·
participating in a program of
workshops, panels and readings
are: Sarah Daniels, Maria Irene
Fornes, Marie Laberge, Ann-Marie
Macdonald, Sharon Pollock, Ntozake
Shange, Judith Thompson and
Timbei-lake Wertenbaker. For
further information please write:
Second International Women
Playwrights Conference, c/o
Canadian Stage, 26 Berkely St.,
Toronto, Ontario MSA 2W3. FAX:
(416) 367-1768.

Neva of Members

Judith ADAMSON (Dawson College)
has published Graham Greene: The
Dangerous Edge (Macmillan/St.
Martin's). She has also selected
and introduced Greene's latest
essay collection, Reflections
(Reinhardt/Viking/Lester & Orpen
Dennys/Penguin).
Deanne BOGDAN (OISE) published
"Censorship, Identification, and
the Poetics of Need," in Lunsford
et al., eds., The Right to
Literacy (MLA, 1990); "Towards a
Rationale for Literary Literacy,"
Journal of Philosophy of
.
Education, 24 (December, 1990);
"The Re-educated Imagination and
the Power of Literary Engagement,"
Journal of Educational Thought,
24:JA (December, 1990); and coedited, with Stanley B. Straw,
Beyond Communication: Reading
Comprehension and Criticism
(Boynton/Cook-Heinemann, 1990).
In 1991 she is Visiting Scholar at
the University of California, ·
Santa Cruz, and the University of
London.
Rachel Feldhay BRENNER (York) has
publishe~ A. M. Klein. The Father
of Canadian Jewish Literature:
Essays in the Poetics of
Humanistic Passion (Edwin Mellen ,
1990). Other recent publications
include "A. M. Klein and Mordecai
Richler: The Poetics of the Search
for Providence in the PostHolocaust World," Studies in
Religion 19.2 (1990); "Discou~ses
of Mourning and .Rebirth in PostHolocaust Israeli Li te.rature ,. 11
Hebrew Studies XXXI (1990); anq
''Universalism and Particularism in
David Grossman's The Yellow . Wind"
in Shofar 8.3 (1990).

,'
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George CLARK (Queen's) has
published Beowulf: A study of the
Poem (Twayne•s English Author
Series, 1990).
Patricia CLEMENTS and Isobel
GRUNDY {Alberta) and Virginia
BLAIN (Macquarie University,
Australia) have published The
Feminist companion to Literature
in English: Women Writers from the
Middle Ages to the Present
(Batsford, U.K./Yale UP,
U.S.A./Oxford P, Australia).
Contributors and contributing
editors researching various
centuries and continents for this
volume included many ACUTE
members. The three editors'
attention is now focussed on their
next joint work for these
publishers, a series of historical
volumes on women's writing which
was projected during the companion
years and grows out of that work.
Nancy COPELAND (Toronto) has the
following articles forthcoming:
'' 'once a whore and ever 1 ? Whore
and Virgin in The Royer and Its
Antecedents," Restoration; and
"Re-producing The Royer: John
Barton's Rover at the Swan,"
Essays in Theatre.
Melba CUDDY-KEANE {Toronto)
published "Joyce Cary and the
Question of Critical Contexts,"
studies in the Novel 21 (1989) and
"The Politics of Comic Modes in
Virginia Woolf's Between the
A!...t!i, 11 ~ 105 {1990). An
exchange concerning the latter
appears in the "Forum," PMLA 106
(1991).
Sheila DELANY (SFU) published a
collection of her essays, Medieval
Literary Politics: Shapes of
Ideology {Manchester/St. Martins,
1990) and has completed a study of

Chaucer's Legend of Good Women.
Her translation of Osbern
Bokenham's Legends of Holy Women
will appear this year from U Notre
Dame P.
Mary Jane EDWARDS (Carleton)
announces the publication by
Carleton UP of the Centre of
Editing Early Canadian Texts•
scholarly edition of Thomas
McCulloch's The Mephibosheth
stepsure Letters, ed. Gwendolyn
Davies (Acadia). Professor
Edwards is general editor of the
CEECT Series.
Kenneth GRAHAM (Guelph) has
published The Politics of
Narrative: Ideology and Social
Change in Godwin's "Caleb
Williams" (New York: AMS P, 1990).
He has been elected into a Bye
Fellowship at Robinson College,
Cambridge for the 1991-92 academic
year.
George JOHNSTON (Emeritus,
Carleton) has published Endeared
Qy Dark, The Collected Poems with
The Porcupine's Quill.
Kenna MANOS (Nova Scotia College
of Art and Design) has had "Homage
to British Columbia" anthologized
in Holt Rinehart's Introduction to
Literature. Poems are forthcoming
in oueen•s ouarterly and Canadian
Literature.
Gerald LYNCH {Ottawa) has edited,
with an introduction, Bliss
Carman: A Reappraisal (U of Ottawa
P, 1990).
Barbara MENSCH (Concordia College)
is expecting publication of D.H.
Lawrence and the Authoritarian
Personality in Spring, 1991 (St.
Martin's P, U.S.A./Macmillan P,
U.K.).
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Victor NEUFELDT (Victoria) has
published The Poems of Patrick
Branwell Bronte; A New Text and
Commentary (Garland Publishing).
James NOONA.N (Carleton) published
"Lord Lorne Goes to the Theatre,
1878-1883," ~heatre History in
Canada 11.1 (Spring 1990): 29-47.
Allan PRITCHARD (Toronto) is coeditor of The collected works of
Abraham Cowley vol. I (U of
Delaware, 1989). He has published
"Letters of a Victorian Naval
Officer: Edmund Verney in British
Columbia," BC studies (Summer,
1990), and has forthcoming "The
Urban Gothic of Bleak House,"
Nineteenth-century Literature.
Norman RAVVIN (Toronto) has
forthcoming in English studies in
Canada: "Strange Presences on the
Family Tree: The Unacknowledged
Literary Father in Philip Roth's
The Prague Orgy." He recently won
the Alberta New Fiction Contest,
for a novel manuscript entitled
There's No More Room for 01dtimers at the cafe des westens.

l

Leslie THOMSON has been appointed
Assistant Professor of English at
Erindale College, University of
Toronto. A current project is
editing Middleton's Anything for a
Ouiet Life for the oxford
Middleton, gen. ed. Gary Taylor.
"'The curve itself' in Jumpers"
appears in Modern Drama 33 (1990),
and "'Pray you, undo this button•:
Implications of Un- in King Lear"
is forthcoming in Shakespeare
survey.
Priscilla WALTON (Lethbridge) has
recently published "'What she got
to sing about?': Comedy and~
Color Purple," Ariel; "'Everything
• . • might mean almost anything•:
Absence and Creativity in James•s

In the Cage," North Dakota
Quarterly; "'There ' s no such thing
as an isolated man or woman•:
subjectivity in The Portrait of a
Lru!Y," Connecticut Review; and "An
Interview with Thomas King,"
Chima .
C.S. WIESENTHAL (Alberta)
announces the forthcoming
publication of "A Multidimensional
Mind: Representation and
Experimentation in the Major
Comedies of Richard Brinsley
Sheridan," Eighteenth-Century
studies, and "Ghost Haunted: A
Trace of Wilkie Collins in M.E.
Braddon•,s Lady Audley•s Secret,"
in English Language Notes.

•••• of Member• and other
Announceaenta of Interest to
Nea1>er1

ACUTE

Using the format of the Newsletter
[Percy SHELLEY (Oxford) has
published ... ], indicate what you
have published recently and other
items of interest to the
membership. Items must be typed,
must not exceed so words and must
not require copy-editing. The
editor retains the right to
exclude any material submitted
(she regrets that space
constraints preclude news about
conference papers, research
grants, all but very prestigious
awards, reviews or encyclopedia
entries). To appear in the June
1991 issue of the Newsletter,
items . must reach ACUTE by May 15,
1991. Mail to ACUTE, Dept. of
English, University of Alberta,
Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2E5.
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MEMBERSHIP FORM 1991

Please return completed form (with cheque payable to ACUTE) to the
Department of English, U_niyersitv of Alberta, Edmonton T6G 2E5
,---

NAME:

.•

,..

----

..

.

. •I'\•,

. . . t.J.;.

..........- :- ·7-

---

ADDRESS:

--~----~

POSTAL CODE
PHONE: (wk.)(_,_) _ _ _ __
I enclose

(hm.)(_) _ _ __

E.MAIL:

-------

] The regular membership fee of $65.
] The reduced fee of $30.
Status:
Graduate Student;
Retired Professor
--unemployed/Underemployed.
The househo~membership fee of $115 (includes two
memberships, one subscription to English studies in
Canada.) Please indicate both names above.
[
] The three-year membership fee of $175.
[
J The three-year household membership fee of $330.
[ __ ] I require a receipt other than my cancelled cheque.

I am[ __ ] a new member; ( __ ] a renewing member.

ACUTE DIRECTORY OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS:

(Please check no more than five
categories and list no more than three authors and three other interests.
Please note that any "author" or "other interest" category will be listed
in the Directory only if it i.s requested by at least s members.)

General Period:

Old English;
Middle English;
16th c.;
17th'"c.;
Restoration;
18th c.;
Romantic;
- -__Victorian; __Modern. - --

American Literature:
Canadian Literature:
12tAJrul:

c.;
Modern.
c.; --Modern.
16th c.;
17th c.;

General;
19th
General; --19th

General;
Medieval;
__18th c.;
19th c.;
Modern;
American;
Canadian.
Fiction=----- General_;_ 18th c:-;- 19th c.-;- Modern;
American;
--Canadian.----Poetry: --General;
16th c.;
17th c.;
Restoration;
18th c.;
Romantic;-- Victorian; _Modern; _American;
Canadian.

Authors=--------------------------~--other Interests=--------------------~~----

